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Mike W. Moran       

                                            
ABSENT:   
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Steve S. Lakin, Deputy Commissioner, Division of Labor and Industry   

Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Licensing Boards 

Kimberly S. Ward, Assistant Attorney General
David Dearborn, Program Manager, Division of Labor and Industry 
Ralph Dillman, Chief Elevator Inspector, Division of Labor and Industry  

Sean Heeter, Administrative Specialist

STAFF
ABSENT:


GUESTS PRESENT:  
 George Boecker, IUEC Local 7




 Brett Friedel, Scaffold Resources LLC




 David Smarte, Delaware Elevator




 Daniel Gutierrez, Assistant Elevator Inspector, Division of Labor and Industry

Call To Order
Ed Hord, Chairman, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board to Order at 10:01 a.m.
Approval of Minutes
The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on December 21, 2018.  Upon Mr. Moran’s Motion, and Mr. Lindsay’s second, the Board unanimously carried to approve the minutes without correction.
Chairman’s Report

There was no Chairman’s report, however Mr. Hord stated that the Board will need to discuss the licensure of construction hoist mechanics in a Closed Session.
Licensing Report Update

A. Applications/Qualifications Review Committee

There were five (5) applications for an Elevator Mechanics license and one (1) application to sit for an Accessibility Lift Mechanic exam that were reviewed by the Application Review Committee.  Five (5) applications for an Elevator Mechanic license were approved, and one (1) application to sit for the Accessibility Lift Mechanic exam was approved.   Upon Mr. Lindsay’s Motion, and Mr. Purkey’s second, the Board unanimously carried to approve six (6) conduct applications.
B. Review of Examination Statistics and License Totals 
Ms. Bailey referred Board members to the PSI reports in their packets.  In January, 2019 one (1) candidate was tested and one (1) candidate failed, with 0% passing rate.  In December, 2018, no candidates were tested, with a passing rate of 0%.  Since January 2019, the passing rate is 0%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 65%.  There are currently 944 active licensees.                   

Complaint Committee Report 

There are no new complaints to discuss at this time.    
Old Business 
A. Temporary Elevator Mechanic Licenses
Ms. Bailey stated that the proposed regulations regarding the issuance of temporary elevator mechanic licenses has been revised, and the revised regulations in the Board’s packets reflect the changes made by the Board.  Chairman Hord asked the Board if they had a chance to read the revised regulations.  He stated the changes reflect the previous discussions of the Board.  The Board read the regulations prior to taking a vote.  Upon Mr. Lindsay’s Motion and Mr. Moran’s second, the Board unanimously carried to approve the revisions made to the proposed regulations.  

New Business
A. Licensure for Workman Hoists and Rack and Pinion Elevator Technicians
Ms. Bailey stated that the Board will receive advice from Counsel in Closed Session.
Correspondence
Ms. Bailey relayed correspondence from the National Association of Elevator Contractors (“NAEC”) regarding proposed continuing education courses for their April, 2019 convention.  Ms. Bailey stated that the NAEC was requesting approval for the proposed courses.  Chairman Hord asked for insight and an opinion from a Board member in the industry.  In Mr. Yeatman’s absence Ms. Bailey read his email which stated his concerns on the proposed courses to the Board.  Mr. Yeatman’s email stated that the two courses were focused on Accessibility Lift Mechanics and should not be approved for continuing education for Elevator Mechanics.  Chairman Hord acknowledged Mr. Yeatman’s concern, and stated that an Elevator Mechanic can also legally work on accessibility lifts, and private and residential elevators.  Mr. Lindsay agreed, and stated that yes, the scope of work for an Elevator Mechanic includes accessibility lifts.  Mr. Lindsay also stated that the proposed courses are very valuable, and if an individual does not work on accessibility lifts then they would not take the classes.  Chairman Hord stated the OSHA training is all about safety and the courses are applicable to elevator licensing and promote safety in the industry.  Mr. Purkey stated that an Elevator Mechanic should take classes that are relevant to the work they are doing, and that if an Elevator Mechanic is working on accessibility lifts then the course would be within the scope of their work.  Chairman Hord stated that if a mechanic is able to work on the lifts while holding an Elevator Mechanic license than it would make sense to approve the continuing education for both elevators and accessibility lifts.  Upon Mr. Lindsay’s Motion and Mr. Moran’s second, the Board unanimously carried to approve the proposed NAEC continuing education courses.   
Executive Director’s Report
Ms. Bailey addressed the Board and stated that she has hired an Administrative Specialist that will be handling complaints for the Elevator Safety Review Board, as well as all of the Mechanical Licensing Boards.  She stated that she is still trying to fill the open investigator position and will notify the Board when she has filled the position.
Counsel’s Report 
There was no Counsel’s report at this time.
Public Comments

Brett Friedel, Scaffold Resource, LLC, addressed the Board and stated that he works for a hoist company, which has been affected by the witnessing legislation.  He stated that the current licensing requirements are not in line with the workman hoist industry, and that his company and employees have and will be e affected by the required elevator inspections in Maryland.
David Smarte, Delaware Elevator addressed the Board and stated that it is imperative that the construction hoist inspections are done in line with the industry to ensure the safety of everyone in the industry.  He also stated that the OSHA courses are very important, and thanked the Board for their approval.

Closed Session

Upon Mr. Moran’s Motion, and Mr. Purkey’s second, the Board unanimously entered into Closed Session, pursuant to § 3-305(b) (7) of the General Provisions Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, at 10:20 a.m., in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, MD 21202 in order to seek advice from Counsel regarding licensure for workman hoist and rack and pinion elevator technicians in Maryland.
Upon completion of the Closed Session Mr. Lindsay made a Motion, seconded by Mr. Moran, and unanimously carried by the Board to return to the Business Meeting at 10:58 a.m. 
Approval of Findings of Closed Session
The members reviewed the findings of the Closed Session held on February 22, 2019.  Upon Mr. Moran’s motion and Mr. Moran’s second the Board voted unanimously to approve the findings of the Closed Session.
Adjournment 
There being no further business, upon Mr. Lindsay’s Motion, and Mr. Moran’s second, the Board unanimously adjourned the meeting at 10:59 a.m.  

Next Meeting
The next meeting is scheduled for April 26, 2019, at 10:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.    
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